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A Message from the Editor 

The first SMCS Newsletter was produced in 1908, a world much removed from ours perhaps, but one in 

which recognisable elements existed. One is our Society, which had been meeting since 1904, instituting the 

idea that one becomes a member of Maryõs for life, not simply for the duration of oneõs studies.  

Now, 109 years removed from that first publication, the following pages represent and communicate the con-

tinuation of this idea, one that is perpetuated by the continued belief in you, the members, that Maryõs is in-

deed for life. As you read on you will find common themes amongst the words and images. One is collegiality, 

and a second is a commitment to personal excellence whilst there is also a sense of values and history being 

entwined, helping us to navigate the future and finally there are the enduring bonds of friendship.  

Our Society supports current students in many ways, as you will read and we do this because Maryõs students 

are brilliant; they study, fundraise, compete, push at boundaries, recreate traditions and leave as graduates, 

transformed in so many ways, whilst positively impacting on the lives of others.  

The common rooms each act to create the college community; reports from all three will enable members to 

understand the contemporary college, with details of the arts and sports scenes complementing these, along-

side insight from a very active fresher.  

The college (by which I really mean the staff) exists to enable each student to flourish; reports from the seem-

ingly ever present Acting Principal and thoughts from the Chaplain will illuminate some of the hard work that 

underpins our student body.  

Our society is only as strong as its members and this year we have been blessed with a bumper crop of mem-

ber contributions to this publication. From a Bahrain Conference to reflections on the sanitary arrangements 

in Fergusson building, our membersõ words will entertain and promote thought in equal measure. Another 

member contribution, by Kathlyn Robinson, is a particular highlight, providing a time capsule to a bygone age 

that is strangely familiar and I am sure will bring forth memories in each of us.  

There is a focus upon our shared history, with the full story of Dot Christelow, who devoted a lifetime of 

working to Maryõs and our students. Thanks to Anne Elliot, our hard working archivist, we have not only this 

gem, but also a range of articles, including a history of the Dining Hall, the real heart of the college for so 

many student generations.  

Finally, there is news of changes to both the university and the city itself. Both are undergoing transformations 

that members will, I am sure, find interesting and may wish to know more about. 

I and the whole committee hope to see many of you at the annual reunion, details of which are within and also 

encourage you all to write to us with memories, news and thoughts as we pursue efforts to support the contin-

uance of our Society, itself a part of the broader Maryõs family.  

I and the whole committee hope you enjoy this newsletter, which this year is the largest, not only due to the 

new A4 format, but also measured by the quantity of materials therein, which exceed any of the other eight 

years of my involvement with this publication.  

Please contact me using s.p.spencer@durham.ac.uk to give feedback, submit news or contact about anything 

at all.  

With best wishes for happy reading, 

Steven Spencer 

SMCS Vice President and Acting Newsletter Editor  

 

mailto:s.p.spencer@durham.ac.uk
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A Message from the SMCS President 
 

As I write this message our national news is dominated by the recent atrocities in Manchester and at London 

Bridge. The initial shock may gradually diminish, but I doubt that the passage of time will enable us to get 

much closer to understanding the motivation and mindset that lead people to commit such acts of terror. 

There has, however, been one positive response emerging from many of the individuals and groups caught 

up in these horrific events. People have spoken again and again of the need to re-affirm the value of commu-

nities in which diversity is welcomed, honoured and cherished: communities in which people are determined 

to stick together. 

The Vice Chancellor has recently published his strategy for the next 10 years in the life of Durham Universi-

ty. The Colleges are at the heart of the strategy. Existing colleges will expand and new colleges will be 

opened; the university is set to grow. He writes, ôOur students benefit from being members for life of one of our sixteen 

residential Colleges, each of which offers a diverse and supportive community in which they thrive and develop both personally and 

academically. Elsewhere he describes Colleges as promoting cultures of affection.õ 

Certainly, I recall my time as a student in Mary's as a place where I met a diverse range of contemporaries, 

some of whom are among my closest friends even now. We were told on matriculating that we were part of 

Mary's for life, though I am not sure at the time that we took that thought on board. However, as the years 

pass I know this to be true. I am struck by how loyal are the people who work in administration, catering and 

housekeeping. Our archivist has reminded us of whole families working for all their lives for St Mary's Col-

lege. We know that when we return for a visit we are given a warm welcome. We know that past Principals 

enjoy their continuing ties. Mary's really does offer and promote a culture of affection.  

Although many aspects of the College change, the atmosphere remains identifiably Mary's. The activities and 

styles of dress may be different from those of our own day, the numbers involved may be a good deal larger, 

but, with a community which is no less refreshingly diverse, Mary's still nurtures a culture of affection that 

embraces us all. We on the committee try to underline this in practice through our bursaries for undergradu-

ates and post graduates. We try to show it in welcoming as many as possible back to reunions. Elsewhere you 

will see the advance notice of our expanded reunion weekend in September. Please try to attend some if not 

all of the events on offer. A new endeavour is to be introduced - the SMCS annual lecture - which is open to 

all members of St Mary's. Professor Nancy Cartwright is to give the inaugural lecture on Tuesday the 24th of 

October. She came to Mary's as an IAS fellow and enjoyed her stay so much that she returned to Durham 

(and to Mary's) as a Professor of Philosophy. Whatever our own particular discipline I am sure she will have 

something of interest, thought-provoking and perhaps even challenging for us all to hear. Please put this date 

and that of the reunion in your diary. 

I trust that all alumni want the Society to continue to support Simon and Catherine as they play their part in 

strengthening the College as a community of affection for our diverse 

and talented students, who are on the brink of their adulthood and ca-

reers. I am confident that you all, like me, look back on your time in 

Mary's with affection and with gratitude for what we gained from it, and 

trust that today's students will do the same in years to come. Member-

ship of Mary's is a treasure to hold dear.  

Elizabeth Fisher, SMCS President 

June 5th 2017 
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Principalõs Report 
 

It is my great pleasure to be able to contribute to the St Maryõs College Society Newsletter for 2017. It has been 

a very busy year with plenty to report. 

I am delighted that this year has seen a fantastic fundraising effort by the student body. This began with the 

Michaelmas Dinner in November at which Nikki Dravers, a Durham graduate and founder of  the Durham-

based food recycling charity ôRe-f-Useõ, was invited to speak: Ã160 was raised on the night. The New Year saw 

a Formal Dinner and Live Lounge ôSongs for Euanõ raise Ã300 for the work of the Royal Life Saving Society 

(the charity selected by Euan Coulthardõs parents). A representative from the Royal Life Saving Society was in-

vited to attend and spoke to a full dining hall about the work of the charity. This yearõs charity fashion show 

saw just over £4,500 raised for MIND, the MCR used their annual Inter-MCR Formal Dinner to raise over 

Ã100 money for Lumos, JK Rowlingõs charity to support children living in institutions across the world, and the 

St Maryõs JCR DUCK team organised a 48-hour Triathlon to raise over Ã1,500 for ôYoung Mindsõ and ôWalking 

with the Woundedõ. We have been incredibly impressed with this fundraising effort and, coupled with the 795 

volunteer hours they have contributed to University outreach projects, our students really have excelled them-

selves in supporting a range of  initiatives this year. 

We had lots of ôfirstsõ in college this year, one of which 

was the first annual Sportsõ Weekend held in March 

when alumni returned to Durham to take part in sport-

ing activities ranging from rugby, football, hockey, net-

ball and darts to cheerleading and dance. Our thanks go 

to Nathan Lamb, Development Officer, and the sports 

reps for organising such a fantastic event. The menõs 

Basketball team reached their first-ever playoff final, the 

womenõs Hockey team gained promotion to the Prem-

iership, and the Combined ôCuthleõ Womenõs Rugby 

Team (the majority of its players being from St Maryõs) 

went all the way to the Floodlit Cup Final. The position of JCR Sports Officer was hotly contested this year, 

with 6 students applying - testament to the way sport has developed here at St Maryõs over the last few years. 

In terms of drama and music, we have staged three wonderful productions in College in the shape of the 

Christmas pantomime, Peter Panto; Agatha Christieõs ôThe Unexpected Guestõ; and the summer musical ôLittle 

Shop of Horrorsõ. All three were truly fantastic, both in terms of the level of performance from those on stage, 

to the set design and costumes, orchestral accompaniment, and off-set support. It was also a real pleasure to 

see our students perform in a number of University productions, including Monty Pythonõs ôSpamalotõ at the 

Gala Theatre, and ôAliceõs Adventures in Wonderlandõ at St Johnõs College. We have also enjoyed hearing our 

students perform at a number of live lounges throughout the year. A new band has been created by a group of 

Freshers called ôAfter Lightõ and they have provided the soundtrack for the new College video, which we hope 

to launch at the start of the next academic year. But also we had to say goodbye to a number of the Basement 

Jazz stalwarts as they graduated this summer. We did, however, have the pleasure of seeing them all perform 

together one last time at Maryõs Day. 

In the arts we continue to benefit from the creative energies of our students, particularly when they transform 

College for the termly Balls. The themes of ôWinterõ, ôA Night at the Moviesõ and ôAstrologyõ provided enough 

inspiration to create some absolutely stunning artwork. The JCR also organised a photography exhibition dur-

ing Arts Week which produced some really wonderful contributions. This was held shortly after the College 

hosted the work of artist Barrie Ormesby, from the local Bearpark Artistsõ Co-operative. The exhibition, enti-
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tled ôInflorescenceõ, included landscapes of 

west Durham, compositions from music and 

explorations of social and mythical themes.  

The College hosted several academic visitors 

this year. From the Institute of Advanced 

Study (IAS) we welcomed Dr Anna Maerk-

er, Senior Lecturer in History of Medicine at 

Kingõs College London and Prof.Hans-

Petter Graver, Professor of Law at the University of Oslo. Both delivered lectures in College, attended by stu-

dents and staff from across the University. Particular links were made with visitors to the School of Applied 

Social Sciences as St Maryõs became the base for Dr Merlinda Weinberg, Associate Professor in the School of 

Social Work at Dalhousie University, and Prof. Ole-Petter Askheim, Professor in the Department of Education 

and Social Studies at Lillehammer University College. We were also delighted to host Dr Meg Sherval, Senior 

Lecturer in Geography and Environmental Studies at the University of Newcastle in New South Wales, 

through the St Maryõs Visiting Womenõs Fellowship, and for Dr Kimberley Skelton, Junior COFUND Fellow 

in the School of Modern Languages and Culture, to spend another year with us.  

The advertisement for both our St Maryõs Womenõs Fellowship and St Maryõs Research Fellowship generated a 

large number of very high quality applications and, along with our Durham IAS Fellows and COFUND Fel-

lows, Iõm delighted that St Maryõs is going to have an equally full visiting academic programme next academic 

year. 

Last year the SCR launched its Research Award, offering £500 to support an undergraduate of the College in 

carrying out a research internship over the summer vacation. The successful first recipient of the first award 

was Callum Ellis, a Geography student, who gave a presentation to the SCR about his fieldwork in Kanrawer, 

in the west of Ireland, where he conducted a sedimentological and stratigraphical investigation of a late Pleisto-

cene drumlin, collecting data that will contribute to climate change research being undertaken here at Durham. 

Callum graduated this year and I am delighted he is remaining at Durham to complete a Masters. The recipient 

of the SCR Research Award for 2017 is Giulia Zavagno and this will enable her to undertake research in the 

Department of Biosciences over the summer. We look forward to hearing further about her research project 

when she presents to the SCR next year. 

We have had to say a few farewells this year as a number of colleagues retire. This includes Secretary of the 

SCR, Linda Morrison, who retired from her post in the Alumni Relations Office; Treasurer of the SCR, Jon 

Purcell, who is retiring from his position as University Librarian; and two long-standing and very valued mem-

bers of the College: Dorothy Grieve and Kathleen Vasey. Dorothy joined the College in 2005 as College & 

Principalõs Secretary and more recently held the role of Student Support Administrator. Kathleen came to St 

Maryõs as Admissions Secretary in 2012. We wish them all well in their retirement.  

As the academic year draws to a close we were delighted to welcome Claire Basnett as our new Student Sup-

port Administrator. Claire has joined us from Stephenson College and brings with her a great range of experi-

ence and knowledge. I am also delighted that Nathan Lamb, our Development Officer, is staying with us for a 

further year, continuing the excellent work he has undertaken for the College in 2016/17.  

I hope this gives a taste of all that has gone in College over the last few terms. Simon returns from his research 

leave in July 2017 and we will begin to prepare for the new academic year over the summer vacation. My per-

sonal thanks go to Elizabeth Fisher for the support she has offered during the period that I was Acting Princi-

pal of the College, and for the ongoing support the Society offers to our current students through its range of 

bursaries. As ever, we very much hope that we will welcome you back to St Maryõs College soon. 

Catherine Paine, Acting Principal (January-June 2017), St Maryõs College 
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A Message from the JCR President 

This year has truly flown by and it seems like yesterday that 

we were welcoming the new students and their families 

into college. I have thoroughly enjoyed my role and feel 

immensely privileged to have been given this opportunity 

to oversee St Maryõs JCR this year.  

It has been a fantastic year in all areas of the JCR. We start-

ed the year with the popular introduction of a vending ma-

chine into the Fergusson building, over the Easter holiday 

we completed the refurbishment of the bar and we have 

ended the year with a beautiful Midsummer Ball and 

scorching hot Maryõs Day. This year we have also had a 

brilliant turn out for elections, exemplified by a record 

number of students (six) running for the position of Sports 

Officer. Changes have also been made to the structure of 

the Exec, with roles of VP and Secretary being combined 

and the Liversõ Out Rep moved from the Core Exec to ex 

officio. 

Last year saw the introduction of ôTeam Maryõsõ 

and this has gone from strength to strength. The 

Menõs Rugby team have won all bar one of their 

games this season to finish the season as Divi-

sion 1 Champions. Womenõs Hockey, for the 

first time in seven years, managed to secure pro-

motion to the Premiership and Menõs basketball, 

after fourteen wins in a row, were the most suc-

cessful team at not only Maryõs but also across 

the whole of college sport at Durham. 

The ôTeam Maryõsõ spirit was wonderfully 

demonstrated at the Sports Weekend that took place in Epiphany term. On the weekend of 10th March, seven 

different sports teams held their annual reunion. Various matches took place between current students and 

alumni as well as a brilliant Sports Formal on the Friday evening. It was amazing to watch new and old stu-

dents come together in true Maryõs fashion. 

The number of sports clubs and societies at Maryõs con-

tinue to grow, with two new sports teams being ratified 

this year; Swimming Club and Womenõs Rugby, as well 

as the introduction of a Baking Society and Latino Soci-

ety (to name but a few!). 

St Maryõs College Arts Society hosted a brilliant Arts 

Week in Epiphany term, which started with a Photog-

raphy Exhibition in Kenworthy Hall and finished with a 

stunning Masquerade Ball where, true to the theme of 

ôAll the Worldõs a Stageõ, the Dining Hall was trans-

formed into a theatre. The Foot of the Hill Theatre 
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Company have also been busy, performing Agatha 

Christieõs ôThe Unexpected Guestõ in Epiphany Term 

and ending the year with a memorable performance of 

the musical ôLittle Shop of Horrorsõ. 

Charity fundraising has also been a highlight of the 

past two terms. The Charity Fashion Show raised 

Ã4690.75 for the mental health charity ôMindõ and a 

new event, DUCKõs Tri48 (a student run 48-hour Tri-

athlon), raised over Ã3000 for ôWalking with the 

Woundedõ and ôYoung Mindsõ. As a result of fundrais-

ing at Michaelmas Dinner we were able to donate £160 

the local charity ôRe-f-useõ, whilst the Songs for Euan raised Ã671 for the Royal Lifesaving Society (in memory 

of Euan Coulthard). All of this adds up to a very successful year of charitable fundraising for St Mary's JCR this 

year! 

The International Food Fair continues to be a highlight of 

the JCR calendar and Presidentõs Guest Night at the start of 

May was a wonderful celebration of individuals who have 

contributed to the JCR over the year. The introduction of 

the End of Exams Formal also provided the opportunity for 

the JCR Executive to be invited to high table as a way of 

thanking them for their hard work this year. 

Finally, a personal thank you from me. Thank you for all of 

your support over this year. I cannot express how proud I 

am of this college and everything the students have achieved. 

Thank you for a truly amazing year and I hope to see many 

of you again in the near future. 

Best wishes, 

Esther Scriven, St Maryõs JCR President 2016-17 
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MCR Presidentõs Report 

I am delighted to be submitting another annual report 

for the St Maryõs College Society newsletter. As the 

academic year comes to an end, I can say that the 

Middle Common Room had an amazing year! 

We started the year with a big team of MCR Freshersõ 

Reps and we introduced the role of Head Frep to wel-

come new MCR members. We had one of the best 

Induction Weeks. As in previous years it was held in 

conjunction with the JCR, as we wanted to make sure 

that all PGs got involved as much as possible. We or-

ganised some of our own events before the home stu-

dents arrived, such as a welcome dinner, scavenger 

hunt, cake crawl and a trip to the botanical garden. 

The JCR, SCR and MCR have worked closely together this year, which benefited the College Community. 

Throughout the year we put on many different social events to make sure that the postgraduate, international 

and mature student fitted in. The executive committee worked very hard and we had many successful events. 

We also introduced a new formal in Michaelmas Term: ôBring a Friend Formalõ, which was very well received 

and should be continued.  

Thanks to the SCR the MCR regularly attend-

ed High Table Dinners to enjoy a nice meal 

together. We hosted our second Inter-MCR 

Formal, which once again was incredibly pop-

ular. Inter-MCR Formals are a fantastic 

chance to get many different postgraduates 

together and celebrate. For one night only St 

Maryõs College was transformed in to Hog-

warts, as our theme was Harry Potter. We had 

a magical night with owls, a magician and dif-

ferent bands. The money raised at this event 

was donated to a charity called ôLumosõ, which 

promotes an end to the institutionalisation of children worldwide. 

Another highlight of the year was the Annual Formal Dinner in June. This event was open to all St Maryõs 

MCR members and their friends. St Maryõs College Society had kindly agreed to subsidise this formal. The 

evening consisted of a nice three-course meal with musical performance. 

We have continued the St Maryõs College Seminar Series, which are now called òConnectionsó. Uel, the MCRõs 

Vice-President, did a great job getting the seminars off the ground. The seminar series are now more than just 

giving postgraduates the chance to present their research (although that remains central to it). They are more 

about exchange, dissemination, community and support.  

As my time as MCR President is coming to an end, I would like to take this opportunity to thank SMCS Com-

mittee for all of their help and support. I had a great time as President and I am proud to be part of such a fan-

tastic community.  

Sabrina Seel, St Maryõs MCR President 2016-17 
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St Maryõs SCR 2016-17 
The Senior Common Room has enjoyed a vibrant and 

varied year, both in and out of college, providing oppor-

tunities for members to congregate and supporting the 

broader college community.  

Interaction with the MCR was particularly strong this 

year, with the SCR hosting MCR members at a joint high 

table formal and the MCR inviting SCR members to the 

annual MCR formal dinner. There has also been a regu-

lar flow of postgraduate students on to the SCRõs high 

table formals.  

To support research at undergraduate level the SCR recently initiated a research award of Ã500 to help Maryõs 

students to undertake projects. The selected student receives the money and a certificate, following an applica-

tion process and subsequently gives a presentation to the SCR before a high table meal.  

In line with the collegeõs commitment to widening participation in higher education, the SCR provided finan-

cial support to two visits in this academic year and committed to further such spending/practical support at the 

AGM in May.  

SCR membership is by application and may be of interest to alumni who live relatively nearby. In addition to 

activities in college, the SCR regularly venture out into the broader community. During this academic year the 

SCR enjoyed a private visit to the National Railway Museum at Shildon, in which members explored the na-

tional collection locomotives, as well as having an extensive talk/demonstration from the conservator.  

A visit to the cathedral in June included not only an 

insightful talk from the chief conservation officer, 

but also a demonstration from the stonemasons 

who are currently rebuilding the tower. June also 

witnessed members producing glass coasters in an 

exceedingly relaxing session at the Crushed Chilli 

Gallery on South Street in Durham. 

Cultural visits have been fundamental to the SCR 

programme for many years, with the Sage, Theatre 

Royal in Newcastle and the Gala in Durham being 

regular venues. This year the SCR branched out to 

York Theatre Royal, being thoroughly entertained 

and challenged by a large scale community theatre 

production, ôAnything is Possibleõ, concerning the Suffragette movement in 1913.  

The programme also included a gourmet night, with acclaimed harpist Sarah Dean providing musical accompa-

niment and a Jazz night in which the Zoe Gilby Trio entertained an audience who tucked into a hot buffet and 

wine from the college cellar. In addition, a whisky tasting, a live lounge music night and a live poetry reading by 

Bob Beagrie were squeezed in, with all of these events adding to the regular Tuesday evening high table for-

mals and SCR members attending full hall formals, ôinformalsõ and balls in college. Michaelmas Term will be 

similarly action packed and any alumni wishing to join the SCR should email s.p.spencer@durham.ac.uk to re-

quest details.  

Steven Spencer, SCR Secretary 2016-17 

mailto:s.p.spencer@durham.ac.uk
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Team Maryõs 

Sport in College, 2016-17 

The 2016/2017 college sport season for St Maryõs has been both typical and also exceptional at the same time. 

As ever, participation is one of our strong points, but this year saw an amazing number of Freshers involved in 

sport with a massive number of them trying a sport that they have never been involved in before. This has 

translated into some epic successes for a variety of clubs across the Maryõs sports scene. 

The netball club was able to turn out four teams each 

week (the C team is to the right) to engage in incredibly 

competitive and thrilling matches, including one with our 

very own menõs rugby team, which produced a hilarious 

interpretation of the rules of netball. Talking of the rugby 

team, the Menõs team became the first squad at Maryõs to 

attain promotion during the 2016/2017 season, winning 

all bar one of their games this season to finish the season 

as Division 1 Champions. A fantastic cohort of Freshers 

added fizz to a squad that already included stand-out play-

ers such as Jamie Taylor, Jack Smith and Miles Johnson. 

Myles McKay, Harry Ewbank and Zach Fox who added 

to the try-scoring capabilities of this team as they produced results that were frankly embarrassing for some of 

the opposing teams. Maryõs students also formed the major element of the ôCuthleõ Combined Womenõs Rugby 

team which managed to record a stellar season of their own, getting as far as the Floodlit Cup Final where Jes-

sie Downing, Ellen Boardman, Jess Chadwick, Annabel Roderick and Hannah Smith were all unlucky to come 

away as runners up, the final score  was 14-7 in favour of the  combined ôMilbutõ team. 

Football has seen some its highest levels of participation in both the Menõs and Womenõs team, with many in 

the Womenõs team being asked if they would play for the university thanks to the input they put in for their 

college team. University players added extra impetus to the Womenõs hockey team this year as well and this 

squad managed to secure promotion to the Premiership, like their male rugby counterparts. This was the first 

time in seven years that Maryõs had a team in the highest division of Womenõs hockey and the exceptional work 

of Mairead Lucas, Tilly Worlidge and Florence Williams, among others, was pivotal in this incredibly successful 

season. Indeed, Mairead and Tilly were so successful that they formed an integral part of our Menõs team at 

points this season too! 

Racket sports have proven to be a regular point scorer 

for Maryõs in the college sports points table. Chris Hi-

erons has admirably led the squash and badminton 

squads to some marvellous dominations of other col-

lege teams over the season and Erica Chung has mar-

shalled the womenõs side of Badminton with equal 

aplomb. The table tennis club, Premiership Champi-

ons from last season, also racked up some big wins 

although they were sadly unable to match the dizzy 

heights of last year. With tennis coming up in the sum-

mer, Maryõs have a chance to add yet more points to 

the table thanks to racket. 

Ultimate Frisbee was one of the clubs that managed to garner most interest from freshers this year and with 
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the exciting style of play that Maryõs offers, it is not 

hard to see why. Will McGowan, Jack Tellyn, Jake 

Atkinson and Ramya Bt have proven to be quite 

adept at diving around the pitches of Whinney Hill in 

the cause of Ultimate Frisbee this year and have all 

be instrumental in recording wins for both the A and 

B Team at Maryõs. Talking of diving, the Mixed La-

crosse club have often played with such flare that 

oppositions have resorted to merely throwing them-

selves at the shadows of Maryõs players in vain at-

tempts to tackle them. Captains Ed Ring and Noelle 

van Wyk have led from the front and star shooters 

Lydia Hamill and Louise Waltham have combined 

effectively with the rock-solid defence of Lydia Brzeskwinski, Matt Drean and Michael Solomon to mean 

Maryõs once again finished in the top three of the Lacrosse Premiership, making it one of the collegeõs most 

consistently high performing clubs. 

Talking of high performing the basketball clubs of St Maryõs had a simply exceptional season this year. Both 

Menõs and Womenõs teams reached the inaugural Playoffs in the College Basketball Championships. The wom-

enõs team, led by rookie Jeanette Fogstad, were able to make the quarter finals before losing to University Col-

lege, although the incredible work of Gabbie Davis, Helen Paton, Emma Murphy and Scarlett Payne was on 

show throughout the season. For the Menõs team, the wins kept coming and coming as they glided to fourteen 

victories in a row, the most successful team at not only Maryõs but also across the whole of college sport at 

Durham. The College Playoff Final, against Stephenson College beckoned, but sadly the perfect season could 

not be achieved as the Menõs team lost in a two-hour epic, as Stephenson pulled out a 53-51, double-overtime 

win against Maryõs Menõs basketball team. Captains Jack Tellyn and Sam Martin as well as veterans Azoulas 

Alisauskas, Tarek Abou Jaoude and Anthony Mak gave their all throughout the season, with new faces Dan 

Day, Auri Seimys, Josh Lao and Tim Viney contributing to many of the successes too. 

Despite the gut-wrenching loss, this match epito-

mised what is so exceptional about Maryõs college 

sport. A huge crowd assembled for this duel and 

the noise inside Maiden Castle during the match 

was, at points, deafening. This support is emblemat-

ic of Maryõs sport in general as fans have flocked 

down to watch friends take part in all sorts of dif-

ferent sports ð from A team rugby in the Floodlit 

Cup quarter-final, to D team netball taking on col-

lege rival Trevõs. This is what is so brilliant about 

Maryõs sport and this season has proven once again 

that this college certainly is something very special! 

With rounders, cricket and tennis seasons starting after Easter and the annual Festival of Sport, as well as our 

College Varsity against Trevõs, there is still plenty of sport to come for Maryõs athletes this year. It has been a 

privilege to watch and hear about all these successes and see Maryõs go from strength to strength on the sport-

ing front! 

Sam Martin, JCR Sports Officer, 2016-17 
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òConjectures of a Guilty Bystanderó  

A Review by the College Chaplain 

Amongst the books by the chapel may be found this 

title, a spiritual journal of the renowned Catholic 

monk and author Thomas Merton. The book was do-

nated by the former Principal, Joan Kenworthy. A 

journal of entries from the 1960s, it contains theologi-

cal and philosophical profundities, comments on na-

tional events, such as the assassination of Kennedy, 

and reflections on developments in the Church and 

the Abbey of Gethsemani, Kentucky where he lived. 

The latter including the minutiae of monastic life, es-

pecially amusing are his swipes at the tedious òstudy 

daysó and the selections of readings at the silent meals 

in the refectory. Merton emerges as a taciturn and 

good natured person, with an inquiring and alert mind, who is nevertheless fully able to deliver the occasional 

jesting and deprecatory remark.  

He is not much bothered with the movements of his time in art and theology toward pop art and secular the-

ology. He doesnõt care to dismiss them, he observes that they are what they are, namely, motions of the 

ephemeral mood of the time with no lasting significance. He is though constantly concerned with the violence 

and racism of American society; with the atrocities of the world war, still being uncovered, and is particularly 

struck by the association of what he calls the technological age, with its drive for machine-like efficiency and 

the measuring of results, and its outcome in war and mass murder.  

An abiding question for Merton is the matter of a healthy attitude to the world and its opposite, which he, 

quite naturally for an orthodox Christian, calls worldliness. Merton is at his most enlightening here since he 

refuses to look out of the monastery to locate easy targets, but looks instead to the way that the human soul is 

formed by and in the world, no matter whether that soul be found in the city or in the monastery. He writes: 

òWhat I mean by ôworldlinessõ is the involvement in the massive and absurd mythology of technological cul-

ture in the contorted and obsessive gyrations of its empty mind.ó His descriptions of worldliness are instantly 

recognisable from oneõs own responses. Worldliness, in Mertonõs understanding, òis precisely the anguished 

concern to keep up with an ever-changing, complex, and fictitious orthodoxy in taste, in politics, in cult, in 

belief, in theology and what not, cultivation of the 

ability to redefine oneõs identity day by day in con-

cert with the self-definition of society.ó Powerfully 

and recognisably the world we live in, though per-

haps some of those gyrations have mutated a bit in 

the intervening decades. We might today think 

more about the pressures put on people to per-

form, or even to justify their existence in the first 

place in economic measures. Nevertheless, these 

mutations are certainly easily traceable within the 

kind of mythology Merton describes. 

The key thought here is that worldliness is a my-



мо 

 

thology. It is not necessarily a right or accu-

rate description of the reality of the world, 

but it is an all encompassing one. The self is 

formed as if in a drama whose script is giv-

en. The assumptions of this script are never 

questioned, and everything that is said or 

done seems to reinforce its reality. Given 

this mythological character of the reality 

called worldliness, Merton is in no position 

to offer any solutions. In fact he offers very 

few, although he remains always a devout 

member of the Catholic Church and a prac-

tising monk. The monastery can provide no 

shelter from the world in this sense, and 

certainly no solutions, but what it can offer 

is a place within which some of those governing assumptions and scripts can be seen for what they are. Revela-

tion for Merton means the insight into reality that comes from Godõs Spirit suggesting that alternative ways are 

still available for us.  

Maybe the chapel could be a space within the college for such reflection on our selves, our world, and our 

times. Thanks to Joan Kenworthyõs donation it was for me. 

The highlight of the year for me was the joint SCR/Chapel even-

song and dinner. Although the Christmas Carol service at the 

Cathedral was wonderful also and a great congregation gathered 

for it. Alice Stevenson has been an enthusiastic Director of Mu-

sic and a great support to the choir. The college choir has also 

sung the parish Eucharist at St. Maryõs Shincliffe and is getting 

ready for its summer tour. We have found the fortnightly even-

song in the chapel to be enjoyable occasions. Many of the choir 

have been quite new to evensong, but have enjoyed taking part 

in the prayers as well as the singing, or better still they have en-

joyed singing the prayers. 

It has been really lovely for me to be able to take part a little in 

the life of the college and a delight to meet staff and students. As 

the Church of England parish priest at St. Oswaldõs the link 

makes lots of sense, not least because I live just down the hill in the vicarage on Church Street. I am particular-

ly grateful to Simon and Catherine and indeed all the ever helpful and cheery staff, for their guidance and help. 

It has also been very good to meet people from the Teikyo University of Japan in Durham. 

Reverend Peter Kashouris, St Maryõs College Chaplain 

Photos, in order of appearance: 

1. The College Chapel Library, open to all students, and outside the north door of the chapel. 

2. St Maryõs Chapel, in the roof space of the North East Wing. 

3. St Oswaldõs Parish Church, the centre of Peterõs Parish.  

4. Peter awaiting the freshersõ photograph with Catherine Paine in October 2017. 


